



Representatives from various U.S. departments and agencies form a country team to manage a complex crisis in the fictional country of Ikhaya during their participation in the Peace Game. During the exercise, the country team must develop responses to political instability, terrorism, a health crisis, various great power complications, and an environmental catastrophe resulting in social collapse. (Map courtesy of U.S. Diplomatic Studies Foundation)

## **Peace Games**

# Preparing U.S. Officials for Challenges and Opportunities Abroad

Kathryn Elliott Thomas P. Sheehy with Ambassador David C. Miller Jr., Retired A crisis is unfolding, but the U.S. ambassador has seen this before. She is on her third tour as an ambassador and already has two mandatory embassy evacuations under her belt. However, many members of her current country team are young, and she can feel the confusion and concern in the room.

The African country they are stationed in—where they live, work, and raise families—is being torn apart in front of them. Growing unrest due to prolonged drought and hiked up food prices finally sparked street demonstrations and a predictable violent crackdown from the desperate government. This government violence undermined the veneer of cooperation between ethnic groups within the country, with many ethnic and tribal factions quickly choosing sides and picking up arms. Rumors of an impending coup began to circulate, accompanied by other claims ranging from the foreign minister's arrest to foreign power intervention. It was up to the ambassador and her country team to discern the confusing facts on the ground and construct a swift plan for responding to the potential collapse of a country that is important to the United States and its allies.

The ambassador knew her first step needed to be working with her deputy chief of mission to restore calm and order among the country team. To accomplish this task, she convened the team to review what each member needed to focus on to swiftly manage the growing crisis. She began by going around the room, starting with the most important and always the first report, which was confirmation from the consular officer that all Americans in country were successfully sheltering in place and that there had been no injuries suffered or American hostages taken. Emergency air evacuation plans were also under development, but assets would not be available for at least another twenty-four hours. The international school had been closed in an orderly manner and all the American children were with their families. This welcome news markedly reduced tension in the room.

Next, the ambassador turned to the head of the political section to summarize the cable his team had prepared to send to Washington as soon as he received final inputs and clearance from the country team. The message candidly stated that the mission suffered from more confusion than clarity about conditions on the ground. The station chief followed the political officer's report, sharing her knowledge gained through close ties with key government officials. She agreed that the situation was murky, though there was certainly a credible threat of a coup; she possessed some solid information on two or three factions moving to seize control. The attache's report followed, revealing that troops remained

in their barracks at this point, not moving to seize power. The representative from the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID), which had by far the most personnel in country, chimed in to share that many outside the capital reported that the riots had spread to the port city, threatening port operations and desperately needed food shipments. Next, the regional security officer, working with the Marine security detachment, presented plans to secure the chancery should a mob form. Of critical importance, classified materials were being burned. Plans for the evacuation of the embassy staff were also in development.

The ambassador followed these reviews with reassuring comments, though she did not sugarcoat the discouraging exchange with Washington leadership. The press was lambasting the White House and State Department for letting this situation get out of hand, but the message from State and the National Security Council was straightforward: resources to help were limited. The USAID budget had no funds left to help address the unanticipated crisis, although the office could dispatch a disaster assistance response team. The U.S. Army's 3rd Special Forces Group (Airborne), a military unit assigned to the embassy's area of responsibility, could also dispatch a few officers to support the U.S. military attaché who knew the local military well enough to encourage them to exhibit responsible, measured behavior. Generally, though, the ambassador and her team were left to work with the very limited resources they currently possessed. Coordination and communication among the different departments and agencies that comprised the country team would be critical now more than ever.

## A Continent of Challenges and Opportunities

The challenging crisis environment portrayed above is not unique, especially when it comes to posts in Africa. U.S. diplomatic personnel in forty-nine embassies, plus the African Union, throughout sub-Saharan Africa contend with similarly difficult issues, operating in taxing environments. These include the current food crisis, now impacting over three hundred million Africans, growing insurgencies in several parts of West Africa, tens of millions of displaced persons, and environmental degradation. Six successful African coups have occurred since 2020, which stressed the duty to protect Americans in those countries and undermined efforts to foster democracy and rule of law. The varied challenges facing the United States are illustrated by



UNICEF nutrition specialist and emergency response team member Joseph Senesie screens a woman for malnutrition in southern Tigray Province, Ethiopia, on 19 July 2021. The woman was identified as severely malnourished. An ongoing famine in Ethiopia has resulted in approximately fourteen million people in need of food aid. Exacerbating the crisis, a war since 2020 between the Ethiopian government and forces from the breakaway province has resulted in an estimated five hundred thousand killed. (Photo by Nesbitt, courtesy of UNICEF via Wikimedia Commons)

its activities in Somalia, Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC), and Ethiopia.

Somalia. Abutting the Gulf of Aden and perennially food insecure, Somalia is a U.S. geopolitical and humanitarian focus. Somalia's government, with the backing of the African Union Mission in Somalia, has been fighting the al-Qaida-affiliated extremist group al-Shabab for fifteen years.3 With hundreds of troops in country, the United States trains Somali military forces and has conducted airstrikes against militants for over ten years.<sup>4</sup> The United States and other international donors provide development aid focused on many areas, including economic growth, government services, political reconciliation, and governance and rule of law. In 2022 alone, the United States provided Somalia an estimated \$560 million in bilateral aid. Despite these efforts, al-Qaida remains an adaptable and potent enemy, expanding into neighboring countries, while

Somalia remains deeply divided by region, clans, and subclans, challenging the central government's rule and counterterrorism efforts. The government must also contend with Somaliland's press for independence and increased foreign activity, including by China. To compound these challenges, Somalia faces a fifth consecutive failed rainy season that puts half its population in a food crisis. Having reestablished a permanent diplomatic presence after an absence dating to the 1991 government collapse, the U.S. embassy in Mogadishu must tackle these many challenging issues while operating in a fundamentally insecure environment.

**Democratic Republic of Congo.** U.S. diplomats in this country of 110 million, the geographically largest country in sub-Saharan Africa, are mainly constrained to the capital of Kinshasa in the far west due to sparse infrastructure. Compounding their challenges, militias, some backed by neighboring countries, battle

over the country's immense natural resource wealth in eastern DRC, which has been in conflict for twenty-five years. 10 The DRC possesses the world's largest known reserves of cobalt, which is key to the energy transition and has thus drawn U.S. attention, especially given China's dominance in this sector. The abuse of children in mining operations has attracted global attention.<sup>11</sup> Regional tensions are high, with Rwanda continuing its years of intervention in the east. 12 Despite a near twenty thousand-member UN peacekeeping force, the DRC suffers one of the most dire humanitarian situations in the world, with more than five million Congolese displaced.<sup>13</sup> This situation is worsened by the outbreak of cholera and other communicable diseases.<sup>14</sup> The United States is the largest donor to the DRC, with varied programming, including efforts to stop environmental degradation intensified by the DRC's location in the Congo Basin, which is the largest carbon sink in the world.<sup>15</sup> The country faces elections in December 2023, which many predict will be destabilizing.<sup>16</sup>

**Ethiopia.** Ethiopia, the second most populous country in sub-Saharan Africa, until recently has been suffering what some call the world's deadliest war since 2020, fought between the national government and its breakaway Tigray Province.<sup>17</sup> The conflict has claimed an estimated five hundred thousand lives. While a cease-fire now exists, the humanitarian situation remains dire, with some fourteen million people needing food aid.<sup>18</sup> To complicate matters, Eritrean troops are

in Ethiopia, where they have fought Tigrayan forces and committed human rights abuses.<sup>19</sup> Continued U.S. diplomatic engagement will be important to build stability, including in other rebellious regions of this country of eighty ethnic groups, particularly Oromia.<sup>20</sup> Regional tensions have also spiked with Egyptian and Sudanese concerns over Ethiopia's Blue Nile dam.<sup>21</sup> The United States provided nearly \$1.5 billion in emergency food aid to

Kathryn Elliott is a founding member and chief of staff of the U.S. Diplomatic Studies Foundation (DSF). Her DSF portfolio includes managing the Peace Game initiative. Prior to joining DSF, she worked at the Atlantic Council's Scowcroft Center for Strategy and Security. She holds a BA in political science from the University of Notre Dame and an MA in security studies from Georgetown University.

Ethiopia in 2022, making it the largest bilateral donor.<sup>22</sup> Ethiopia is an important counterterrorism partner for the United States, though there is growing concern over its perceived drift toward Russia, highlighted by Ethiopia's failure to vote to condemn Moscow's Ukraine invasion.<sup>23</sup> The United States also has concerns over Ethiopia's close commercial and political ties with China.<sup>24</sup> The significance of Ethiopia's relationships with the United States' strategic rivals is magnified given it is home to the African Union, which expands its clout in African political affairs.

**Opportunities.** While the continent is increasingly rife with challenges, there are also a plethora of growing African opportunities, recognized by the Biden administration's Africa strategy and U.S.-Africa Leaders Summit.<sup>25</sup> Specific opportunities include Africa's growing youth population that is increasingly in need of work. Ten to twelve million youth enter the African workforce each year, while only 3.1 million jobs are created, providing growing industries with a potential workforce source in

Thomas Sheehy is the principal of Quinella Global, a Washington, D.C.based public policy consultancy. Sheehy served for over twenty years on the staff of the Committee on Foreign Affairs in the U.S. House of Representatives, where he was its staff director, responsible for committee operations, from 2013 to 2019. His time on the committee included serving as staff director of the Africa Subcommittee for eight years. Prior to joining the committee staff, Sheehy was a policy analyst at the Heritage Foundation, where he codeveloped the Index of Economic Freedom, a globally recognized analysis of national economies, now in its twenty-sixth edition.

an age where many leading economies are suffering from population decline.<sup>26</sup> Additionally, a 2022 White House

### Ambassador David C. Miller Jr., retired,

is a founding member and president of the U.S. Diplomatic Studies Foundation. He served on the National Security Council as special assistant to the president in 1989 and 1990. Previously, he served as ambassador to Tanzania from 1981 to 1984 and ambassador to Zimbabwe from 1984 to 1986. He is a graduate of Harvard College and the University of Michigan Law School. He is a member of the Council on Foreign Relations and the District of Columbia Bar.

fact sheet illustrates that in 2021, U.S. goods and services traded with Africa totaled \$83.6 billion.<sup>27</sup> Mobile money technologies, broadband internet access, and renewable energy technologies are all promising sectors for significant investment on the continent.<sup>28</sup>

challenges in areas like Africa. State Department personnel are particularly in need of greater training and professional development opportunities. As DSF's president, Ambassador David Miller stated in his November 2021 testimony before the Senate Foreign



The uniformed services conduct war games of various scales and varieties as an integral part of training their personnel, but there is no equivalent that allows civilians to practice winning the peace.



Overall, perhaps the greatest opportunity involves the United States' ability to better compete with China in an era of growing tensions between the two superpowers.<sup>29</sup> The United States can work with African partners to break China's stronghold on the rare earth mineral industry, where China has 60 percent of global production and 85 percent of processing capacity.<sup>30</sup> Investment in rare earths is an advantageous strategy in general, given global rare earth mineral demands are projected to rise from 208,250 metric tons in 2019 to 304,678 metric tons by 2025.31 Greater U.S. investment on the continent can also begin eroding the influence China exercises over the countries where its banks account for the bulk of bilateral lending; as of October 2021, Chinese banks accounted for one-fifth of all lending in Africa.<sup>32</sup> This Chinese influence supersedes the economic realm and permeates the security realm. For example, early this year, South Africa, China, and Russia conducted joint military exercises.<sup>33</sup>

To successfully face this variety of complex issues and opportunities, an effective country team must excel in communications and teamwork, and enjoy strong leadership. U.S. diplomatic posts in Africa must contend with challenging operating environments where reliable local information is often lacking. Crises, some impacting the lives of Americans, are not uncommon. The U.S. diplomatic corps abroad cannot operate within these complicated conditions by merely learning on the job; they require higher levels of rigorous training.

#### **A Way Forward**

Since its inception in 2018, the U.S. Diplomatic Studies Foundation (DSF) has strived to elevate the need to better prepare U.S. officials abroad for the growing Relations Subcommittee on State Department and USAID Management, "I have never seen an institution work so hard to select people and do so little to train them once on board."<sup>34</sup> Fortunately, the need for greater training and professional development has become more widely recognized in the discussion surrounding broader State Department reform. Arizona State University, the Quincy Institute, the Council on Foreign Relations, and Harvard's Belfer Center all released reports in the last three years that call attention to the need for more and higher quality training and professional development.<sup>35</sup> These reports seem to be gaining attention. The Biden administration's National Security Strategy posits that successful U.S. foreign policy hinges upon a strengthened national security workforce, which includes greater support for "professional development opportunities." <sup>36</sup>

The foundation, led by an esteemed group of former diplomats, has in recent years highlighted that the uniformed services conduct war games of various scales and varieties as an integral part of training their personnel, but there is no equivalent that allows civilians to practice winning the peace. For the last twenty years, America's major foreign engagements have been focused on kinetic success. Prior to committing the U.S. military abroad, the foreign policy community rarely takes the time or is given the opportunity to ask whether we are equipped to win the peace. The challenges facing us today are only increasing in complexity, especially as competition with China grows. If we keep leading with military engagement without understanding how to win the peace on the ground before tensions dissolve into crises, we are sure to fail. A critical first step is ensuring that our civilians on the country team practice winning the peace just as hard as our military



U.S. embassy located in the Ethiopian capital Addis Ababa (Photo courtesy of B. L. Harbert)

officers practice winning the war. DSF created the Peace Game to do just that.

DSF partnered with the ICONS [International Communication and Negotiation Simulations] Project at the University of Maryland to create an initial scenario centered around the fictional country of Ikhaya, which has national characteristics and challenges resembling various African nations. The Peace Game brings together representatives from various U.S. departments and agencies that comprise a country team and challenges them to manage a complex crisis simulation like the scenario that opened this article. In the Peace Game iterations conducted to date, representatives from the State Department, USAID, the intelligence community, and the military participated on the country team. The exercises also included participation from senior retired officers who played on the control team, which simulates Washington leadership responses to the country team and dictates the pace at which it receives new plotlines.

The Peace Game is a two-day exercise in which the country team must develop a response to political instability, terrorism, a health crisis, various great power complications, and an environmental catastrophe resulting in social collapse. Their response must consider all the U.S. government assets available to help mitigate the crises as well as tools the private sector and nongovernmental organizations could contribute. The team is required to present this plan to national leadership in Washington and, after receiving approval, execute it,

including selling the plan to the host government. To varying degrees, this is an everyday process in U.S. embassies around the world. The Peace Game allows government officials to confront these complications in a simulation before they are faced with similar challenges at post, ensuring they are better prepared to craft effective responses.

Participants in the

first three Peace Game exercises, conducted in October 2021, April 2022, and September 2022, all expressed during the end-of-exercise feedback session that the scenario was remarkably realistic. As one participant who has held multiple senior positions within the State Department observed, "The problem set involved in the exercise will come up with everyone, regardless of their posting, at some point during their career." Another currently serving State Department officer expressed, "I'm a strong believer that this is exactly the kind of training that benefits our folks heading out to some of our more challenging posts, where these sorts of scenarios are often regular occurrences." Importantly, one piece of feedback has been particularly consistent: participants express the biggest benefit of this exercise is the interactions with their cross-departmental colleagues. The exercise reveals different departments' and, even more granularly, different bureaus' resources as well as their bureaucratic responsibilities, characteristics, and limitations within crisis situations.

This unique interagency element of the Peace Game fills gaps in U.S. preparedness that have been recognized across the government, with Secretary of State Antony Blinken himself emphasizing in an October 2021 speech, "We want both the Foreign and Civil Service to have more opportunities for professional development throughout your careers, including exchanges and rotations in other government agencies." Congress has taken a more concrete step toward embracing the benefits of the Peace Game. In the 2023 National Defense Authorization Act, it requires the secretary of state to "provide the opportunity to participate in courses using

computer-based or computer-assisted simulations, allowing civilian officers to lead decision-making in a crisis environment, and encourage officers of the Department of State, and reciprocally, officers of other Federal departments to participate in similar exercises held by the Department of State or other government organizations and the private sector." This provision describes the Peace Game.

Fortunately, the Peace Game model is incredibly versatile and can be adapted to provide training for the variety of complex issues that dominate the twenty-first-century geopolitical landscape.

For example, the scenario's focus could be narrowed to solely address commercial diplomacy and how the U.S. government can foster better private-sector access to and success in historically high-risk markets like Africa. The model could also be broadened to address different regions such as the Indo-Pacific. DSF plans to work with the U.S. Institute of Peace (USIP) to take advantage of this versatility and expand the exercise's scale and scope. USIP is a world-renowned, nonpartisan institution that understands that integrated, well-functioning diplomacy is critical to its core mission of promoting peace and stability worldwide.

Initiatives like the Peace Game that originate in coordination with but ultimately are external to the government are critical for keeping training on pace with the rapid changes in the global environment. Training at the Foreign Service Institute, the State Department's training center, is underresourced and underfunded, with the resources that are allocated to training frequently commandeered for other purposes within the department. To help alleviate these challenges, the department should embrace partnerships with other organizations, such as nonprofits, think tanks, and academic institutions, that can quickly mobilize resources and fill the training gaps that exist at a pace unachievable through government action alone.

The military has a critical role to play as well. Wargaming is an essential component to ensuring military readiness. However, if the government continues to prioritize training in which the military is the first tool selected to address crises, every conflict will begin to look like one requiring a military solution. This mindset is a dangerous one. The security sector must



A crisis action "matrix-game" exercise conducted by the U.S. Army War College 19 May 2017 for the incoming class of International Fellows that focuses on analysis and resolution of international crises. (Photo courtesy of the U.S. Army War College)

devote significantly more time and resources to bolstering diplomatic and development tools so they can be used as first lines of engagement in conflicts.

Ultimately, the United States cannot shoot its way out of every problem that arises. This statement may seem trite, but a foreign policy community that neglects the training and professional development of its diplomats is not a foreign policy community that takes the prospect of mitigation through diplomacy seriously. The men and women of the military will continue to be burdened with the responsibility to resolve issues that should not be in their area of responsibility until preparedness for the rest of the security sector is taken more seriously.

Thus far, the military participants in the Peace Game have been some of the most enthusiastic supporters of the concept. They are eager to have broader operational support from their country team colleagues at missions abroad during crises. The military should more proactively press upon leaders in the executive and legislative branches that training and professional development of their civilian counterparts requires far greater attention and prioritization.

Overall, as the opening scenario illustrates, in times of crisis there are a multitude of individuals that must break away from their day-to-day operations and begin to operate as a coordinated unit. Unfortunately, the national security apparatus lacks opportunities to regularly participate in training that brings together cross-governmental participants. The military offers occasional slots in its wargaming for civilians, but the roles such participants play are typically marginal. As the conditions on the African continent illustrate, the challenges facing the United States in the years to come will increasingly require a concerted effort

across various U.S. departments and agencies; sufficient training to accomplish this complex coordination during crises simply does not exist. The Peace Game is an innovative approach to ensuring the men and women representing the United States at posts abroad are prepared to face the challenges and seize the opportunities presented by their host countries. It is an approach whose time has come.

#### **Notes**

- 1. "Nothing to Eat: Food Crisis Is Soaring across Africa," International Committee of the Red Cross, 30 May 2023, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.icrc.org/en/document/food-crisis-soaring-across-africa">https://www.icrc.org/en/document/food-crisis-soaring-across-africa</a>.
- 2. Joseph Sany, "A Sixth Coup in Africa? The West Needs to Up Its Game," U.S. Institute of Peace, 2 February 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.usip.org/publications/2022/02/sixth-coup-africa-west-needs-its-game">https://www.usip.org/publications/2022/02/sixth-coup-africa-west-needs-its-game</a>.
- 3. Africa Union Mission in Somalia, accessed 17 February 2023, https://amisom-au.org/.
- 4. Katherine Houreld, "U.S. Troops Are Back in Somalia and Scrambling to Help Its Special Forces," Washington Post (website), 10 December 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2022/12/10/somalia-war-shabab-danab-military/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2022/12/10/somalia-war-shabab-danab-military/</a>.
- 5. "U.S. Foreign Assistance by Country: Somalia," ForeignAssistance.gov, last updated 20 January 2023, accessed 17 February 2023, https://www.foreignassistance.gov/cd/somalia.
- 6. "Strengthening Somalia's Security: A Conversation with H.E. President Hassan Sheikh Mohamud," Center for Strategic and International Studies, 16 September 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.csis.org/analysis/strengthening-somalias-security-conversation-he-president-hassan-sheikh-mohamud">https://www.csis.org/analysis/strengthening-somalias-security-conversation-he-president-hassan-sheikh-mohamud</a>; Christopher Costa, "Somali Clans Battling al Qaeda-Linked Terrorists Represent the Future of the Fight," The Hill, 28 December 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://thehill.com/opinion/national-security/3790525-somali-clans-battling-al-qaeda-linked-terrorists-represent-the-future-of-the-fight/">https://thehill.com/opinion/national-security/3790525-somali-clans-battling-al-qaeda-linked-terrorists-represent-the-future-of-the-fight/</a>.
- 7. "Xi Jinping Meets with Somali President Hassan Sheikh Mohamud," Consulate-General of the People's Republic of China in Sydney, 9 December 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="http://sydney.china-consulate.gov.cn/eng/zgxw/202212/t20221210">http://sydney.china-consulate.gov.cn/eng/zgxw/202212/t20221210</a> 10988584.htm.
- 8. "Nearly 8.3 Million People across Somalia Face Crisis (IPC Phase 3) or Worse Acute Food Insecurity Outcomes; Famine (IPC Phase 5) Is Projected in Three Areas," Famine Early Warning Systems Network, December 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, https://fews.net/east-africa/somalia.
- 9. Daniel Benitez and Vivien Foster, "The Democratic Republic of Congo's Infrastructure: A Continental Perspective" (working paper, The World Bank, Washington, DC, March 2011), accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/publication/228304326">https://www.researchgate.net/publication/228304326</a> The Democratic Republic of Congo%27s Infrastructure A Continental Perspective.
- 10. Andres Schipani, "How the DRC Became the Battleground of a Proxy War over Precious Resources," Financial Times (website),

- 27 October 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.ft.com/content/26125730-3113-4946-982a-989e2acbe472">https://www.ft.com/content/26125730-3113-4946-982a-989e2acbe472</a>.
- 11. Michele Fabiola Lawson, "The DRC Mining Industry: Child Labor and Formalization of Small-Scale Mining," Wilson Center, 1 September 2021, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/drc-mining-industry-child-labor-and-formalization-small-scale-mining">https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/drc-mining-industry-child-labor-and-formalization-small-scale-mining</a>.
- 12. "Addressing Rising Tensions between the DRC and Rwanda," Center for Strategic and International Studies, 10 June 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.csis.org/events/addressing-rising-tensions-between-drc-and-rwanda">https://www.csis.org/events/addressing-rising-tensions-between-drc-and-rwanda</a>.
- 13. "MONUSCO Fact Sheet," United Nations Peacekeeping, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/mission/monusco">https://peacekeeping.un.org/en/mission/monusco</a>; Aaron Ross, "Resurgent East Congo Violence Displaces 72,000 in One Week," Reuters, 27 May 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/resurgent-east-congo-violence-displaces-72000-one-week-2022-05-27/">https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/resurgent-east-congo-violence-displaces-72000-one-week-2022-05-27/</a>.
- 14. Save the Children, "Cholera Spreading Fast as Conflict Escalates in Eastern DRC with Three-Quarters of Cases in Children," Relief Web, 22 December 2022, 17 February 2023, <a href="https://relief-web.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/cholera-spreading-fast-conflict-escalates-eastern-drc-three-quarters-cases-children">https://relief-web.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/cholera-spreading-fast-conflict-escalates-eastern-drc-three-quarters-cases-children</a>.
- 15. "Journey into the Congo Basin—The Lungs of Africa and Beating Heart of the World," The World Bank, 24 October 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2022/10/24/journey-into-the-congo-basin-the-lungs-of-africa-and-beating-heart-of-the-world">https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2022/10/24/journey-into-the-congo-basin-the-lungs-of-africa-and-beating-heart-of-the-world</a>.
- 16. "DRC Schedules Presidential Elections for Dec 2023 amid M23 Unrest," Al Jazeera, 26 November 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/11/26/congo-schedules-presidential-elections-for-dec-2023">https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/11/26/congo-schedules-presidential-elections-for-dec-2023</a>.
- 17. Teresa Cebrian Aranda, Nick Schifrin, and Zeba Warsi, "Ethiopian Government, Tigrayan Rebels Reach Truce, but Enormous Challenges Remain," PBS NewsHour, 3 November 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.pbs.org/newshour/show/ethiopian-government-tigrayan-rebels-reach-truce-but-enormous-challenges-remain">https://www.pbs.org/newshour/show/ethiopian-government-tigrayan-rebels-reach-truce-but-enormous-challenges-remain</a>.
- 18. Nicholas Bariyo, "Ethiopia, Tigrayan Rebels Reach Truce in Two-Year Civil War," Wall Street Journal (website), 2 November 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/ethiopia-tigrayan-rebels-reach-truce-in-two-year-civil-war-11667418320; World Food Program, Northern Ethiopia Emergency Response Situation Report #08 (New York: Relief Web, 21 October 2022), accessed 17 February 2023, https://reliefweb.int/report/ethiopia/northern-ethiopia-emergency-response-situation-report-08.

- 19. Ned Price, "Secretary Blinken's Meeting with Ethiopian Prime Minister Ahmed," U.S. Department of State, 13 December 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.state.gov/secretary-blinkens-meeting-with-ethiopian-prime-minister-ahmed/">https://www.state.gov/secretary-blinkens-meeting-with-ethiopian-prime-minister-ahmed/</a>.
- 20. Laetitia Bader, "Ethiopia's Other Conflict: Ethiopia's Tigray War Overshadows Ongoing Cycles of Violence in Oromia," Human Rights Watch, 4 July 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/07/04/ethiopias-other-conflict">https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/07/04/ethiopias-other-conflict</a>.
- 21. Heba Saleh and Andres Schipani, "Ethiopia's Blue Nile Mega-Dam Starts Generating Electricity," *Financial Times* (website), 20 February 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.ft.com/content/e5f3ab13-1796-471e-8438-a7c14c89fdcf">https://www.ft.com/content/e5f3ab13-1796-471e-8438-a7c14c89fdcf</a>.
- 22. Bureau for Humanitarian Assistance, *Ethiopia Assistance Overview* (Washington, DC: U.S. Agency for International Development, September 2022), accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2022-11/USAID-BHA">https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/2022-11/USAID-BHA</a> Ethiopia Assistance Overview-September 2022.pdf.
- 23. Noe Hochet-Bodin, "Al-Shabab Seeks to 'Put Down Roots' in Ethiopia," *Le Monde* (website), 14 September 2022, <a href="https://www.lemonde.fr/en/le-monde-africa/article/2022/09/14/al-shabaab-seeks-to-put-down-roots-in-ethiopia 5996884 124.html">https://www.lemonde.fr/en/le-monde-africa/article/2022/09/14/al-shabaab-seeks-to-put-down-roots-in-ethiopia 5996884 124.html</a>; "News: Russia to Increase Cooperation with Ethiopia in Info. Network Security, Digital Skills," *Addis Standard* (website), 2 December 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://addisstandard.com/news-russia-to-increase-cooperation-with-ethiopia-in-info-network-security-digital-skills/">https://addisstandard.com/news-russia-to-increase-cooperation-with-ethiopia-in-info-network-security-digital-skills/</a>; Dawit Endeshaw, "Ethiopians Queue Up to Volunteer for Russia's Fight in Ukraine," Reuters, 21 April 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/ethiopians-queue-up-volunteer-russias-fight-ukraine-2022-04-21/">https://www.reuters.com/world/ethiopians-queue-up-volunteer-russias-fight-ukraine-2022-04-21/</a>.
- 24. Joseph Sany and Thomas Sheehy, "Despite High Stakes in Ethiopia, China Sits on the Sidelines of Peace Efforts," U.S. Institute of Peace, 19 January 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.usip.org/publications/2022/01/despite-high-stakes-ethiopia-china-sits-sidelines-peace-efforts">https://www.usip.org/publications/2022/01/despite-high-stakes-ethiopia-china-sits-sidelines-peace-efforts</a>.
- 25. The White House, U.S. Strategy Toward Sub-Saharan Africa (Washington, DC: The White House, August 2022), accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/U.S.-Strategy-Toward-Sub-Saharan-Africa-Fl-NAL.pdf">https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/U.S.-Strategy-Toward-Sub-Saharan-Africa-Fl-NAL.pdf</a>; "U.S.-Africa Leaders Summit," U.S. Department of State, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.state.gov/africasummit/">https://www.state.gov/africasummit/</a>.
- 26. "Jobs for Youth in Africa: Catalyzing Youth Opportunity across Africa" (Abidjan, Cl: African Development Bank Group, March 2016), accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.afdb.org/fileadmin/uploads/afdb/Images/high\_5s/Job\_youth\_Africa\_Job\_youth\_Africa.pdf">https://www.afdb.org/fileadmin/uploads/afdb/Images/high\_5s/Job\_youth\_Africa.Job\_youth\_Africa.pdf</a>.
- 27. "Fact Sheet: U.S.-Africa Partnership in Promoting Two-Way Trade and Investment in Africa," The White House, 14 December 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/12/14/fact-sheet-u-s-africa-partnership-in-promoting-two-way-trade-and-investment-in-africa/">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/12/14/fact-sheet-u-s-africa-partnership-in-promoting-two-way-trade-and-investment-in-africa/</a>.
- 28. Don Graves and Gregory Meeks, "Africa-U.S.: Commercial Ties Will Shape the Partnership in the 21st Century," U.S. Department of Commerce, 2 December 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.commerce.gov/news/op-eds/2022/12/africa-us-commercial-ties-will-shape-partnership-21st-century">https://www.commerce.gov/news/op-eds/2022/12/africa-us-commercial-ties-will-shape-partnership-21st-century</a>.
- 29. Thomas Sheehy, "10 Things to Know about the U.S.-China Rivalry in Africa," U.S. Institute of Peace, 7 December 2022,

- accessed 17 February 2023, https://www.usip.org/publications/202 2/12/10-things-know-about-us-china-rivalry-africa.
- 30. Gracelin Baskaran, "Could Africa Replace China as the World's Source of Rare Earth Elements?," Brookings Institution, 29 December 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/blog/africa-in-focus/2022/12/29/could-africa-replace-china-as-the-worlds-source-of-rare-earth-elements/">https://www.brookings.edu/blog/africa-in-focus/2022/12/29/could-africa-replace-china-as-the-worlds-source-of-rare-earth-elements/</a>.
- 31. Ariel Cohen, "China and Russia Make Critical Mineral Grabs in Africa While the U.S. Snoozes," Forbes (website), 13 January 2022, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/arielcohen/2022/01/13/china-and-russia-make-critical-mineral-grabs-in-africa-while-the-us-snoozes/?sh=3be13b9d6dc4">https://www.forbes.com/sites/arielcohen/2022/01/13/china-and-russia-make-critical-mineral-grabs-in-africa-while-the-us-snoozes/?sh=3be13b9d6dc4</a>.
  - 32. Ibid.
- 33. Katie Bartlett, "South Africa Joins Russia and China in Naval Exercises," NPR, 18 February 2023, accessed 3 March 2023, https://www.npr.org/2023/02/18/1158169215/south-africa-joins-russia-and-china-in-naval-exercises.
- 34. Training the Department of State's Workforce for 21st Century Diplomacy, Hearing before Senate Foreign Relations Subcommittee on State Department and USAID Management, International Operations, and Bilateral International Development, 117th Cong. (2 November 2021) (statement of Ambassador David Miller, Diplomatic Studies Foundation President), accessed 17 February 2023, https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/110221\_Miller\_Testimony2.pdf.
- 35. Marc Grossman and Marcie Ries, The American Diplomacy Project II: Blueprints for a More Modern U.S. Diplomatic Service (Tempe, AZ: Arizona State University Leadership, Diplomacy and National Security Lab, September 2022), accessed 17 February 2023, https://ldns.asu.edu/sites/default/files/events/2022-09/ American%20Diplomacy%20Project%20-%20Final%20Report 0. pdf; Gordon Adams, "Responsible Statecraft Requires Remaking America's Foreign Policy Tool Kit," Quincy Brief No. 9 (New York: Quincy Institute for Responsible Statecraft, March 2011), accessed 17 February 2023, https://quincyinst.org/report/responsible-state-<u>craft-requires-remaking-americas-foreign-relations-tool-kit/;</u> Jon Finer and Uzra Zeya, Revitalizing the State Department and American Diplomacy (Washington, DC: Council on Foreign Relations, November 2020), accessed 17 February 2023, https://www.cfr.org/report/ revitalizing-state-department-and-american-diplomacy; Nicholas Burns, Marc Grossman, and Marcie Ries, American Diplomacy Project: A U.S. Diplomatic Service for the 21st Century (Cambridge, MA: Harvard Kennedy School Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, November 2020), accessed 17 February 2023, https://www. belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/2020-11/DiplomaticService.pdf.
- 36. The White House, *National Security Strategy* (Washington, DC: The White House, October 2022), 46, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Biden-Harris-Administrations-National-Security-Strategy-10.2022.pdf">https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Biden-Harris-Administrations-National-Security-Strategy-10.2022.pdf</a>.
- 37. Antony Blinken, "Remarks on the Modernization of American Diplomacy," U.S. Department of State, 27 October 2021, accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.state.gov/secretary-ant-ony-j-blinken-on-the-modernization-of-american-diplomacy/">https://www.state.gov/secretary-ant-ony-j-blinken-on-the-modernization-of-american-diplomacy/</a>.
- 38. James M. Inhofe National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2023, Pub. L. No. 117-263, 136 Stat. 2395, 117th Cong. (2022), accessed 17 February 2023, <a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/7776/text">https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/7776/text</a>.